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Regents Present:

Cynthia Henry, Chair
Timothy C. Brady, Vice Chair
Fuller Cowell, Secretary

Carl Marrs, Treasurer
Ashton Compton

Kenneth Fisher

Mary K. Hughes
Patricia Jacobson
Robert Martin

Kirk Wickersham
Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska
Regents Absent:

Erik Drygas

Others Present:

John Pugh, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast
Brian D. Rogers, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks
Michael Driscoll, Provost, University of Alaska Anchorage

Roger Brunner, General Counsel
Dan Julius, Vice President for Academic Affairs
Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations
Joe Trubacz, Vice President for Finance and Administration

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer

Beth Behner, Chief Human Resources Officer

Mary Rutherford, Chief Development Officer
Kit Duke, Associate Vice President, Facilities 

Michelle Rizk, Associate Vice President, Budget

Gwen White, Associate Vice President, Institutional Research and Planning

Kate Ripley, Director, Public Affairs

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents
Brandi Berg, Assistant to the Executive Officer, Board of Regents

I.
Call to Order
Chair Henry called the meeting to order at 8:03 a.m. on Thursday, September 24, 2009.

II.
Adoption of Agenda
Regent Wickersham moved, seconded by Regent Jacobson, and passed as amended that:

PASSED AS AMENDED (amendments noted by *)
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes

IV.
Executive Session

V.
President’s Report

VI.
Public Testimony

VII.
Presentation from the University of Alaska Southeast
VIII.
Presentation on the Cooperative Extension Service and the Marine Advisory Program

IX.
First Review of FY11 Operating Budget Request
X.
First Review of FY11 Capital Budget Request

XI.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request
XII.
Consent Agenda

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
*1.
Approval of Certificate in Ethnobotany and Certificate in Environmental Studies at the University of Alaska Fairbanks (moved to New Business, Item XIII.A.1)
*2.
Approval of Bachelor of Science in Nutrition and Bachelor of Science in Dietetics at the University of Alaska Anchorage (moved to New Business, Item XIII.A.2)

3.
Approval of Certificate in Construction Management at the University of Alaska Fairbanks

4.
Approval of Certificate in Corrections at the University of Alaska Anchorage

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Approval of McCarthy Material Sale Parcel Development Plan

2.
Approval of Tanana River Development Plan

*3.
Schematic Design Approval for UAA Science Backfill Project (moved to New Business, Item XIII.C.1)

*4.
Adoption of UAA Campus Master Plan (moved to New Business, Item XIII.C.2)
XIII.
New Business and Committee Reports

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
*1.
Approval of Certificate in Ethnobotany and Certificate in Environmental Studies at the University of Alaska Fairbanks (moved from Consent Agenda)

*2.
Approval of Bachelor of Science in Nutrition and Bachelor of Science in Dietetics at the University of Alaska Anchorage (moved from Consent Agenda)

B.
Audit Committee

C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

*1.
Schematic Design Approval for UAA Science Backfill Project (moved from Consent Agenda)

*2.
Adoption of UAA Campus Master Plan (moved from Consent Agenda)

D.
Finance Committee

E.
Human Resources Committee
1.
Approval to Modify Staff Salary Grid
2.
Human Resources Updates

F.
Planning and Development Committee

G.
Ad Hoc Committee on Honorary Degrees
1.
Approval of Revisions to Regents’ Policy 10.03 regarding Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards

2.
Approval of Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards for Spring 2010 and Beyond

XIV.
Approval of Tuition Rates for Academic Year 2012
XV.
Approval of Revision to February 2010 Meeting Location
XVI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XVII.
UA Foundation Report

XVIII.
UA Athletics Report

XIX.
Future Agenda Items

XX.
Board of Regents' Comments

XXI.
Adjourn


This motion is effective September 24, 2009."

III.
Approval of Minutes

Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of June 4-5, 2009 as presented.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009."
PASSED AS AMENDED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its special meeting of July 10, 2009 as amended.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009."
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its special meeting of August 5, 2009 as presented.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009."
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its special meeting of August 24, 2009 as presented.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009."
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its special meeting of September 15, 2009 as presented.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009."
IV.
Executive Session

Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:09 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to:

●
Litigation

●
Gifts
●
Labor Contracts
●
Real Estate

and matters that will affect the reputation or character of a person or persons related to honorary degree and meritorious service awards and presidential search.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately three hours.  
The session on Thursday, September 24, 2009 will last approximately 2 hours, will recess, and then resume at approximately 10:00 a.m. on Friday, September 25.  Thus, the open session of the Board of Regents will resume in this room at approximately 10 a.m. Alaska Time on September 24, 2009 and at approximately 11:00 a.m. on September 25, 2009.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009."
V.
President's Report

President Hamilton reported on the Coalition of Student Leaders Fall Retreat that included topics on student wages, nondiscrimination, 2nd amendment rights, and tuition increases; on his meeting with the ANCSA CEO group; and updates on meetings with the Office of Management and Budget and with the Department of Labor.
VI.
Public Testimony
Bruce Botelho, mayor of Juneau, welcomed the Board of Regents to Juneau and the University of Alaska Southeast campus, and spoke regarding the research work being done on climate change for the coastal regions of northeastern Pacific Rim.  

Grant Baker, professor at UAA Engineering, spoke regarding Engineering Academy programs in the K-12 schools.
Jon Dehn, chair of the Faculty Alliance, recommended that the board meet on all three MAUs during the academic year to allow for faculty and student participation; echo students’ concerns regarding increased tuition; promoted need for faculty to interact more with the board on academic programs; expressed concern regarding the presidential search advisory committee and the fact that he is the only faculty representative on that committee and urge that forums be offered to gather comments; pleased that the academic master plan is going forward.
Peter Finn, Coalition of Student Leaders representative, thanked the board for allowing him to serve on the presidential search advisory committee, thanked President Hamilton for his excellent service during his tenure as president; and expressed his concern regarding tuition increases and that the UA Scholars program not covering the full cost of tuition.  Students are proposing more modest increases in tuition, creating need-based financial aid, and increasing student employee wages.
Maria Russell, chair of the Staff Alliance, thanked the board for allowing staff representative on the presidential search advisory committee, and expressed concern regarding staff salary increases.
Michaela Hernandez, student body president of the University of Alaska Anchorage, expressed her concerns regarding the proposed tuition increases being proposed; and concern regarding the prohibition on giving videoconference or audioconference public testimony.  
Cynthia Rogers, UAS staff council president, welcomed the board to the University of Alaska Southeast, and commended the educational program at UAS.

Jonathan Anderson, UAS faculty senate president, thanked the board for meeting on the UAS campus, and spoke regarding the programs offered at UAS, in particular the master’s in public administration degree program.  He spoke with pride regarding the vocational and workforce development programs offered by UAS.

Jill Dumesnil, associate professor of Math, and Alesia Hughes, president of UAS math club, thanked the University of Alaska Southeast for their support of the mathematics program.
Mark Vinsel, United Fishermen of Alaska, congratulated the board on the dedication of the fisheries facility in Juneau; and expressed his support for the budget increases for the Marine Advisory Program.

Sandy Boyce, Forest Service research laboratory director, reported that funding for phase one of a facility has been secured and hopes that UAS will be involved in phases 2 and 3 and complimented Chancellors Pugh and Rogers for their valuable support.  
Allison Lennon, pre-nursing program student at UAS, and Aaron Outiler, GSA president at UAS, asked that the board add the phrase “sexual orientation” in the University of Alaska’s nondiscrimination statements.

Heather Swanson, UAS former staff alliance chair, spoke of her pride in the work at UAS; and spoke of her continuing efforts in finding solutions for childcare needs; and encouraged the board to amend the nondiscrimination policies to include sexual orientation as a protected category.
Bob Janes, owner of Gastineau Guiding Company, spoke in support of the Marine Advisory Program and the work it does in Juneau and throughout Alaska.
Marie Olson, alumni of UAS and now a current student, expressed her support of the PITAS program and Tlingit language programs and welcomed the board to her native land.
CJ Reeves II, student body president at UAS, expressed UAS students’ concerns regarding needed student wage increases, and the proposed tuition increases, and welcomed the board to Juneau.  She also thanked the faculty and staff at UAS for their tireless efforts to provide service to the students.
Deborah Hart, Alaska Fish & Game, reported on the partnership between Fish and Game and the Marine Advisory Program.

Jackie Tagaban, PITAS program director at UAS, talked about the PITAS program and how it contributes to the positive outcomes for the campus and the state of Alaska.
Lyle James, UAS and PITAS student and concerned parent, expressed his concern about the few Alaska Native languages that are still offered at the University of Alaska and the importance of these languages.
Ralph Wolfe, UAS and PITAS student, reported on the Wooch.een Club, a UAS club devoted to Alaska Native issues on and off campus and spoke regarding the Eagle totem pole displayed outside the Egan Classroom Building.
Kolene James, Coordinator of Native and Rural Student Programs at UAS, spoke about the Cultural Infusion at UAS.
Cathy LeCompte, campus director at Ketchikan Campus and chair of campus directors’ group, reported on the directors’ group activities.
Nicole Carvajal, senator at ASUAF, thanked the board and for UAS for hosting the meeting, and expressed concerns regarding the proposed tuition increases.
Todd Vorisek, senator at ASUAF, spoke in support of raising student employee wages.
John Williams, chair of the UAS Council, spoke of the increases in enrollment at the University of Alaska Southeast and its contributions to the economic success of the region.
Brian Holst, director of Juneau Economic Development Council, spoke on the critical role of the University of Alaska in providing economic and professional development opportunities throughout Alaska, especially in the areas of science and math.
VII.
Presentation from the University of Alaska Southeast

Chancellor John Pugh led a presentation regarding graduate programs at the University of Alaska Southeast.  
Larry Harris, dean of Education, introduced graduate programs
Ann Jones, coordinator of MAT in Teaching – Elementary Education
Marty Lasser, Masters of Education in Educational Leadership

Rick Walk, Masters of Business Administration
Kathy Delorenzo, Masters of Public Administration
Thomas Duke, Masters of Education in Special Education
David Marvel, MAT in Teaching – Secondary Education
VIII.
Presentation on the Cooperative Extension Service and the Marine Advisory Program
Fred Schlutt, director of the Cooperative Extension Service, and Paula Cullenberg, director of the Marine Advisory Program, presented information regarding their respective programs to the Board of Regents.
IX.
First Review of FY11 Operating Budget Request
 Reference Bound Separately
President Hamilton and Associate Vice Presidents Rizk and White led a discussion on UA's FY11 Operating Budget.  The proposed budget is one step toward meeting the board expectations set forth in its strategic plan and most recent budget request guidelines:

The State is setting its course for the next thirty years. A strong University System is a key element for the State’s success. Through preparing the workforce, providing expertise and leadership in a variety of fields, and serving as the driving force for research in Alaska, the University of Alaska (UA) contributes significantly to the State’s economic success and its citizen’s quality of life. 

UA is committed to meeting State workforce needs by delivering programs responding to employment growth expected over the next five years as well as setting a foundation for the future. UA’s competitive research capacity is remarkably situated to address State, Arctic, and global solutions, particularly in climate change mitigation and adaptation, and energy.
The proposed FY11 Operating Budget will include the necessary resources to cover adjusted base increases (i.e., contractual and fixed cost increases) plus state funding directed toward priority program enhancements and growth.  Consistent with the Board of Regents’ FY11 Operating Budget Request Guidelines, program growth investments presented are prioritized on the following principles: enhancing student success and college readiness with an emphasis on increasing student enrollment; preparing Alaskans for the state’s high demand jobs; and enhancing competitive research. 

Proposed program growth and enhancement funding areas include: 

· Enhanced Student Success (with an emphasis on Math and Science)

· Alaska’s High Demand Jobs including; Teacher Education, Health/Bio-Medical, Workforce Programs, and  Engineering

· Competitive Research in Energy and Climate

The adjusted base increment requirements including compensation, fixed cost increases, compliance mandates, and new facility operating cost increases are based on the following expectations.

· Salaries are based on negotiated contracts for union employees and the 3% across the board staff increase.

· Employer contributions for health are expected to remain the same. 
· Retirement rates are expected to remain the same.
· Additional non-discretionary increases include: 
· Contractual, commodity, travel, and facility M&R requirement 

· Utilities (based on an approximate 10% increase in FY11 plus full funding via the existing trigger mechanism and necessary FY10 supplemental funding) 

· New facility operating costs for the UAA Integrated Science Building (ISB) and UAF’s portion of the State Virology Lab that were only partially and/or only one-time funded in FY10 and building lease cost increases 
· Compliance mandates for risk management and IT security

Performance Evaluation is a key component of UA’s budget development and budget submission to the Governor’s Office of Management and Budget.  The long-range fiscal and performance plan, required by law for the first time last year, is also a significant component of UA’s budget request submission.  Associate Vice President White will provide an update on FY09 performance results, anticipated performance impacts of the FY11 budget request and a draft FY11 long-range fiscal and performance plan.  Further discussion will occur at the October 30th Board meeting after each MAUs’ performance evaluation has been reviewed and discussed as part of the Fall Financial and Performance Reviews. 
Additional steps necessary prior to approval of UA's FY11 Operating Budget, scheduled for the October 30, 2009 Board of Regents' meeting, include:

· Incorporating Board of Regents input

· Incorporating MAU performance targets 

· Integrating and aligning the operating and capital budget requests

· Developing and refining request amounts and narrative descriptions 

· Developing presentation format consistent with focus/theme

X.
First Review of FY11 Capital Budget Request
Reference Bound Separately

Associate Vice President Rizk and Chief Facilities Officer Duke presented the FY11 Proposed Capital Budget. The references include the FY11 Proposed Capital Budget Request, renewal and renovation (R&R) distribution methodology, a listing by MAU of FY11 submitted R&R projects, and brief project descriptions. The presentation will highlight the FY11 proposed request relative to UA’s strategic priorities and to last year’s budget request. The board will be asked to provide feedback on the FY11 Budget regarding total request level, prioritization, thematic, and strategic focus.
Administration is in the process of reviewing the 6-year capital plan, therefore, rather than being presented at this meeting, a draft 6-year capital plan will be presented at the October 30, 2009 board meeting in conjunction with the FY11 Budget approval. The 6-year capital plan will then be presented for approval at the November 30, 2009 board meeting.
Primary capital funding priorities presented in the proposed UA FY11 capital budget request include:

· UA’s annual requirement for facilities R&R (includes $50M FY11 + $46.8M unfunded FY10) 

· UAF Science Classroom & Lab Building

· Planning & Design for UAA/UAF Engineering Facilities

· Planning & Design for UAA Health Sciences Building & Parking Garage

· Feasibility Studies for Community Campuses

XI.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request
Reference 1
Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the federal stimulus receipt authority request as presented. This motion is effective September 24, 2009.”

POLICY CITATION

Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the university represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."
RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

Associate Vice Presidents Rizk and Duke provided an update regarding federal stimulus funding.  The requested federal stimulus receipt authority will allow the University of Alaska to accept federal stimulus grants that have been awarded. Reference 1 provides a list of grants for which federal stimulus receipt authority has been requested.

Friday, September 25, 2009
XII.
Consent Agenda
Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Fisher, and passed with Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:  
PASSED AS AMENDED
“The Board of Regents approves the consent agenda as amended.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009.”

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
1.
Approval of Certificate in Ethnobotany and Certificate in Environmental Studies at the University of Alaska Fairbanks


Reference 7
Moved to New Business, Item XIII.A.1.
2.
Approval of Bachelor of Science in Nutrition and Bachelor of Science Dietetics at the University of Alaska Anchorage


Reference 8

Moved to New Business, Item XIII.A.2.
3.
Approval of Certificate in Construction Management at the University of Alaska Fairbanks
Reference 9
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Certificate in Construction Management at the University of Alaska Fairbanks as presented.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

4.
Approval of Certificate in Corrections at the University of Alaska Anchorage
Reference 10
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Certificate in Corrections at the University of Alaska Anchorage as presented.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Approval of McCarthy Material Sale Parcel Development Plan


Reference 11
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the McCarthy Material Sale Parcel Development Plan.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

2.
Approval of Tanana River Development Plan
Reference 12
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Tanana River Parcel Development Plan.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

3.
Schematic Design Approval for UAA Science Backfill Project


Reference 13

Moved to New Business, Item XIII.C.1.
4.
Adoption of UAA Campus Master Plan
Reference 14
Moved to New Business, Item XIII.C.2.
XIII.
New Business and Committee Reports
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
1.
Approval of Certificate in Ethnobotany and Certificate in Environmental Studies at the University of Alaska Fairbanks


Reference 7
Regents Compton, Cowell, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor and Regent Fisher voted in opposition that:  

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves the Certificate in Ethnobotany and the Certificate in Environmental Studies at the University of Alaska Fairbanks as presented.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

2.
Approval of Bachelor of Science in Nutrition and Bachelor of Science Dietetics at the University of Alaska Anchorage


Reference 8

Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor that:  

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves the Bachelor of Science in Nutrition at the University of Alaska Anchorage as presented.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor that:  

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves the Bachelor of Science in Dietetics at the University of Alaska Anchorage as presented.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

3.
Committee Report
In addition to action items, the committee heard reports on SB241, teacher education, accreditation.
B.
Audit Committee
The Audit Committee heard reports from the KPMG auditors, audit update, final audits completed, follow-up audit process and identity theft protection program.
C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Schematic Design Approval for UAA Science Backfill Project


Reference 13
Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor that:  

PASSED AS AMENDED
“The Board of Regents approves the schematic design request for the University of Alaska Anchorage Science Renovation Project as presented, and authorizes the university administration to complete construction bid documents for all project phases and Phase I renovation construction with a total project cost of $2,645,600; design will be developed not to exceed a total project cost for all phases of $11,400,000.  This action is subject to Phase 5 of the renovation meeting the requirements of the UAA campus master plan.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009.”
2.
Adoption of UAA Campus Master Plan
Reference 14
Regent Cowell moved to table, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed with Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor and Regent Martin voting in opposition that:  

TABLED
“The Board of Regents approves the UAA Campus Master Plan Update dated September 2009 as presented with the understanding that UAA will begin a new campus master plan process during FY11.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009.”  
3.
Amended Site Approval for UAF Energy Technology Facility



Reference 15

PASSED
“The Facilities and Land Management Committee approves the revised Formal Project Approval request for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Energy Technology Facility, confirming the alternate (upper) site location which offers an estimated cost savings of $1,000,000 in total project cost, and authorizes the university administration to proceed through schematic design not to exceed a Total Project Cost of $29,600,000.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009.”

4.
Formal Project Approval for Skarland Hall Shower Repairs


Reference 16
PASSED
“The Facilities and Land Management Committee approves the Formal Project Approval request for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Skarland Hall Shower Repairs project as presented, and authorizes the university administration to proceed through schematic design (SD) not to exceed a Total Project Cost of $3,800,000.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009.”

5.
Formal Project Approval for Prince William Sound Community College Housing Renovation
Reference 17
PASSED
“The Facilities and Land Management Committee approves the formal project approval request for the Prince William Sound Community College Residence Hall Renovation as presented and authorizes the university administration to proceed through schematic design not to exceed a total project cost of $3,998,208 .00.  This motion is effective September 24, 2009.” 

6.
Committee Report
The committee also heard reports on the UAA Sports Arena, UAF Utilities Development Plan, and Construction in Progress.
Security issues were discussed and the board affirmed its belief that the right things are being done to correct deficiencies given the available resources and complexities involved, its support of the CITO in this effort; and offered support and assistance to complete this effort.
D.
Finance Committee

Regent Henry reported that the full board heard a report on the preliminary operating and capital budgets.  Regent Wickersham requested recommendations from the administration regarding the planning projects currently included in the capital budget.
E.
Human Resources Committee
1.
Approval to Modify Staff Salary Grid
Reference 2
Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the modified Base and Geographic Differential Schedules for Regular Exempt and Nonexempt Staff as presented, to be implemented no later than June 20, 2010.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009.”
POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 04.05.040, “the Board of Regents must approve salary structures … or adjustments to the structures.”  
RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

A proposed modification to the base salary schedule for regular exempt and nonexempt staff is inserted in the agenda.  The modified grid is based on 1% increments, and replaces the current grid that has step values ranging from 1% to 3%.  The grid modification incorporates existing Transition Grid steps and implements two additional 1% starting steps for each range, below the previous first step, which will be used for new hires.  The salary schedules for geographic differential rates of pay will be handled in a manner consistent with the model for the base schedule.

2.
Human Resources Update
Reference 3 and 4
Chief Human Resources Officer Behner provided the following written updates:

--
Affirmative Action Report (Reference 3)
--
Labor and Employee Relations (Reference 4)

F.
Planning and Development Committee


No report.

G.
Ad-Hoc Committee on Honorary Degrees
1.
Approval of Revisions to Regents’ Policy 10.03 – Degree, Certificate and Award Approvals
Reference 5
Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed with Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves revisions to Regents’ Policy 10.03.020 – Honorary Degrees and approves new Regents’ Policy 10.03.030 – Meritorious Service Awards, as presented.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009.”

In Spring 2009, an ad hoc committee was formed by Board Chair Henry to review the current policy and regulation regarding honorary degree and meritorious service awards.  The committee met over the spring and summer and proposes the attached policies for approval by the Board of Regents.  The corresponding University Regulation is included as a reference and will be presented to President Hamilton for his approval.
2.
Approval of Honorary Degrees and Meritorious Service Awards for Spring 2010 and Beyond
Regent Hughes moved the following motions, seconded by Regent Cowell.
Regents Compton, Cowell, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor and Regent Fisher voted in opposition that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves Nominee A for an honorary doctoral degree and authorizes Chancellor Ulmer to invite the approved nominees and announce their acceptance.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."
Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves Nominee B for an honorary doctoral degree and authorizes Chancellor Ulmer to invite the approved nominees and announce their acceptance.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

Regents Compton, Cowell, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor and Regents Martin and Fisher voted in opposition that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves Nominee C for an honorary doctoral degree and authorizes Chancellor Ulmer to invite the approved nominees and announce their acceptance.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

Regents Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves Nominees D-I for honorary doctoral degrees and meritorious service awards and authorizes Chancellors Pugh, Rogers, and Ulmer to invite the approved nominees and announce their acceptance.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."

POLICY CITATION

Regents’ Policy 10.03.020 states “The Board of Regents will approve individuals to receive honorary degrees and meritorious service awards and confer these degrees and awards.”

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Recommendations submitted by the University of Alaska Anchorage, University of Alaska Fairbanks, and University of Alaska Southeast for recipients of honorary degrees were sent under separate cover for Board of Regents’ review prior to the September 24-25, 2009 board meeting.
XIV.
Approval of Tuition Rates for Academic Year 2012
Reference 6

Regent Compton declared a possible conflict of interest; the chair ruled that she be allowed to vote on the following motion.
Regent Cowell moved the main motion, seconded by Regent Marrs.
Regent Martin moved to amend the motion to increase lower division credits by 2.5% and upper division credits by 5%.  Regent Marrs seconded the amendment.  The amendment failed with Regents Martin, Marrs, Fisher and Compton voted in favor, and Regents Cowell, Hughes, Jacobson, Wickersham and Henry voting in opposition.
On the main motion, Regents Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Wickersham, and Henry voted in favor and Regents Compton, Marrs, and Martin voted in opposition.
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves tuition rates for Academic Year 2012 as presented.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009."
POLICY CITATION

Regents’ Policy 05.10.01 states:  “Recognizing that state general fund support is not sufficient to pay the full cost of education and that students have a responsibility to contribute to the cost of their higher education, tuition and student fees will be established to the extent practicable in accordance with the following objectives: (1) to provide for essential support to the university’s instructional programs; (2) to make higher education accessible to Alaskans who have the interest, dedication, and ability to learn; and (3) to maintain tuition and student fees at levels which are competitive with similarly situated programs of other western states.  Tuition revenues will be used primarily to maintain and expand the educational opportunities provided to students, to preserve and improve the quality of existing programs and support services, to respond to enrollment trends, and to implement new programs.”
RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION
In September 2008, the board approved for AY2011 a 4 percent tuition increase for 100 to 200 level courses and a 7 percent increase for 300 to 400 level courses.  This year, President Hamilton recommended continuing that strategy, which offers some relief to students enrolled in 100 to 200 level coursework, yet continues to provide revenues to meet university obligations.  Therefore, a 5 percent tuition increase for 100 to 200 level courses and a 10 percent tuition increase for 300 to 400 level courses in AY2012 (fall 2011, spring 2012) is proposed.  The net result is an average tuition rate increase of 7 percent, which continues the trend of moderating increases to students while generating a portion of the revenues necessary to fund academic programs within our 16-campus system.  Table 1 below reflects the already-approved AY2010 and AY2011 tuition rates and the proposed tuition increases for AY2012.

Consistent with Regents' Policy the board reserves the right to revise tuition rates per P05.10.060.E.
Table 1

	
	AY2010

(fall 2009 and spring 2010)
	AY2011

(fall 2010 and spring 2011)
	AY2012

(fall 2011 and spring 2012)
	

	
	Tuition Rate (+5%)
	Tuition Rate (+4% for 100-200;

+7% for all other)
	Proposed

Tuition Rate (+5% for 100-200;

+10% for all other)
	

	 
	
	
	
	

	Lower Division
	
	
	
	

	   PWSCC
	122
	127
	133
	

	   Kodiak
	124
	129
	135
	

	   All Others
	141
	147
	154
	

	Upper Division
	159
	170
	187
	

	Graduate
	316
	338
	372
	

	Non Resident Surcharge
	330
	353
	388
	


XV.
Approval of Revision to February 2010 Meeting Location

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Jacobson, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the revision of the February 2010 meeting location from Juneau to Fairbanks.  This motion is effective September 25, 2009.”


Board members and university administration discussed the merits of moving the location of the February 17-18, 2010 meeting to Fairbanks.

XVI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report


Regent Jacobson reported that the commission met in July regarding Sheldon Jackson College, and the Alaska Supplemental Education Law.
XVII.
UA Foundation Report


Regent Hughes reported that the UA Foundation Board of Trustees will meet in November, that cuts have been made to the budget, and that Mike Felix will be the next chair of the Foundation board.
XVIII.
UA Athletics Report

No report.
XIX.
Future Agenda Items

Regent Hughes asked that regents attend the October 30 meeting via videoconference.
Regent Compton requested that the board consider amending the nondiscrimination policy at a future meeting.

Regent Henry requested a report at the December meeting on the nursing program to include data on enrollment and waiting lists.

XX.
Board of Regents' Comments

Regent Wickersham complimented UAA on their “Performance ‘09” report; thanked UAS for their hospitality; thanked the board and administration for the accomplishment of a diverse and difficult agenda; spoke of his confidence about the presidential search process; reported on the meeting with Representatives Hawker and Fairclough; and spoke of his confidence in establishing a great working relationship with Governor Parnell.

Regent Hughes thanked Chancellor Pugh for hosting the meeting and was grateful that the board could meet on campus; thanked the chancellors for their professionalism and respect with Alaskans; complimented UAA on the “Performance ‘09” document.
Regent Cowell expressed his appreciation for meeting in Juneau in September.

Regent Compton thanked Chancellor Pugh for hosting the meeting and for the staff who assisted in her orientation.

Regent Fisher complimented Chancellor Pugh for his work at UAS.

Regent Jacobson thanked UAS for its hospitality; was impressed with the STEP (Science Technology Engineering Program); appreciate the thoughtful deliberations of her colleagues on the board; thanks to the staff, especially the IT staff, who assist at board meetings; and reported on the 5th grader reports from Kodiak regarding their visit to Kodiak College.
Regent Martin was glad to have the board meet in Juneau; expressed his concern that the term “Juneau” means the legislators and staffers that are sent to Juneau; and his concern that information is going straight to legislative offices before being sent to the administration and/or board.

Regent Marrs felt this was a productive meeting; assured UAA that although it was a difficult meeting regarding UAA issues, there is great respect for the work done at that campus and his hope that it is remembered that we are a system.
Chancellor Pugh thanked the board for coming to Juneau in September, thanked the board for making the difficult decisions that need to be made to support the University of Alaska.

Provost Driscoll, on behalf of Chancellor Ulmer, thanked the UAS campus for their wonderful hospitality; commented on the UAA accreditation process; reported on the “Performance ‘09”; appreciated the discussion regarding the UAA handouts and when and how they are being disseminated; and invited the board on October 23 for the grand opening of the ConocoPhillips Integrated Sciences Building.

Chancellor Rogers reported on the UAF Alumni reunion events; thanked the board for their service and dedication to the University of Alaska; thanked Regent Jacobson for reading the letters from the Kodiak fifth graders; invited the board to play on the disc golf course now on campus; and thanked UAS for hosting the meeting.

Regent Henry thanked the UAS faculty, staff and students and community of Juneau for their hospitality; thanked the board for their engagement in the importance issues that faced the board at this meeting; stressed the importance of the accreditation process; and spoke of her visit to Juneau when her sons were young.
President Hamilton spoke of his concern regarding tuition issues and his caution that decisions be made carefully; complimented the board on their backbone; spoke of his excitement about the upcoming legislative session; complimented the university administration on the budget process.

XXI.
Adjourn

Chair Henry adjourned the meeting at 4:45 p.m. on Friday, September 25, 2009.
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